
A G E N D A 

MEETING OF THE PLAN COMMISSION OF THE VILLAGE OF WILLOWBROOK TO BE HELD ON WEDNESDAY, 
JULY 2, 2025, AT 7:00 P.M. AT THE VILLAGE OF WILLOWBROOK COMMUNITY RESOURCE CENTER (CRC) 
BOARDROOM, 825 MIDWAY DRIVE, WILLOWBROOK, ILLINOIS 60527. 

Due to the expiration of the Governor's Disaster Declaration, public participation/comment is 
permitted solely by attending the meeting at 825 Midway Drive. 
 

1. CALL TO ORDER 

2. ROLL CALL 

3. OMNIBUS VOTE AGENDA 

A. Waive Reading of Minutes (APPROVE) 

B. April 2, 2025, Plan Commission Regular Meeting 

4. Pillars of the Community Award: Commemorative plaque presentation by Mayor Trilla to 
Zoltan Baksay for his 4 years of service on the Village of Willowbrook Plan Commission, as 
he has decided to step down from his Plan Commission duty. 

5. PLAN COMMISSION CONSIDERATION: PC 25-03: A petition requesting a zoning variance 
from Title 9 of the Village Unified Development Ordinance for the property address 62 79th 
Street, Willowbrook, Illinois to allow reduced the rear yard setback from thirty feet (30’) to 
twenty-eight feet (28’) per Section 9-3-01(A). 

A.   Public Hearing 

B.   Discussion/Recommendation  

6. VISITOR'S BUSINESS 

7. COMMUNICATIONS 

8. ADJOURNMENT 
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               VILLAGE OF WILLOWBROOK

              PLAN & ZONING COMMISSION

             HEARING CASE NUMBER 25-01

              REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS at the meeting

held before the Plan & Zoning Commission of

Willowbrook on the 2nd day of April, 2025, at the

hour of 7:00 p.m., at 825 Midway Drive,

Willowbrook, Illinois, as reported by Donna

Watwood, Certified Shorthand Reporter in and for

the County of Kane and State of Illinois.

Reported by:  Donna Watwood, CSR

License No.:  0084-003686

2

PRESENT:
     John Wagner - Chairman
     Maciej Walec - Vice-Chairman
     Zoltan Baksay - Member
     Ronald Kanaverskis - Member
     Leonard Kaucky - Member
     Sam Louise - Member

     Also Present:
          Michael Krol - Director of
          Community Development;

          Donna Guerin - Plan Commission
          Secretary;
          Mayor Frank Trilla,
          Village of Willowbrook;

          Ms. Jackie Berg -
          Houseal Lavigne Associates;
          Mr. Oscar Martinez -
          Houseal Lavigne Associates.

                   * * * * * *
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          CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  I call to order the

regular meeting of the Plan Commission for

April 2nd, 2024, here at 7:00 o'clock.  And I would

like to have roll call, please.

          SECRETARY GUERIN:  Commissioner Baksay?

          COMMISSIONER BAKSAY:  Present.

          SECRETARY GUERIN:  Commissioner

Kanaverskis?

          COMMISSIONER KANAVERSKIS:  Here.

          SECRETARY GUERIN:  Commissioner

Kaczmarek?

              (No response.)

          SECRETARY GUERIN:  Commissioner Kaucky?

          COMMISSIONER KAUCKY:  Here.

          SECRETARY GUERIN:  Commissioner Louise?

          COMMISSIONER LOUISE:  Here.

          SECRETARY GUERIN:  Vice-Chairman Walec?

          VICE-CHAIRMAN WALEC:  Here.

          SECRETARY GUERIN:  Chairman Wagner?

          CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  Here.

          And we have the next item is the omnibus

vote agenda.  We would like to waive the reading of
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1 minutes approved and the minutes for December 4th,
2 2024, Plan Commission of the regular meeting.
3           So I would like to have a motion to waive
4 the reading and accept the minutes as approved and
5 go from there.
6           And the roll call, please, vote.
7           VICE-CHAIRMAN WALEC:  I'll make the
8 motion.
9           COMMISSIONER BAKSAY:  I'll second.

10           SECRETARY GUERIN:  Commissioner Baksay?
11           COMMISSIONER BAKSAY:  Yes.
12           SECRETARY GUERIN:  Commissioner
13 Kanaverskis?
14           COMMISSIONER KANAVERSKIS:  Yes.
15           SECRETARY GUERIN:  Commissioner Kaucky?
16           COMMISSIONER KAUCKY:  Yes.
17           SECRETARY GUERIN:  Commissioner Louise?
18           COMMISSIONER LOUISE:  Yes.
19           SECRETARY GUERIN:  Vice-Chairman Walec?
20           VICE-CHAIRMAN WALEC:  Yes.
21           SECRETARY GUERIN:  Chairman Wagner?
22           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  Thank you.  Yes.
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1           Well, our next item is the Plan
2 Commission Hearing, but I think the Mayor would
3 like to say something at this point.
4           MR. KROL:  Yes, I would like to move it
5 over to Mayor Trilla.
6           MAYOR TRILLA:  Great.  Is that microphone
7 on --
8           MR. KROL:  Yes.
9           MAYOR TRILLA:  -- because I have a very

10 dainty voice.
11           Actually, if the other trustees and clerk
12 would like to come up because this is on behalf of
13 all of us.
14           There we go.  All right.  Can you hear
15 me?
16           COMMISSIONER BAKSAY:  Yes.
17           MAYOR TRILLA:  All right.
18           It is with great appreciation to John
19 Wagner, who has been with us from 1999 to 2025 -- A
20 quick 26 years.
21           -- thank you for your unwavering
22 commitment to the Plan Commission and thoughtful
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1 guidance.  Your dedication in serving the residents
2 of Willowbrook does not go unnoticed and is truly
3 valued.  Best wishes; Mayor Trilla, the Board of
4 Trustees, and the Plan Commission here and staff.
5           We would like to thank you, John, for all
6 the stuff you've done for us, a lot of great input.
7 And it's important.  And you set a great example
8 not only for your group and my group as far as
9 contributing, letting people know ideas so that we

10 can grow.
11           So on behalf of the Village, I would like
12 to thank you and give you this.  And maybe get a
13 picture with us there.
14           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  Great.
15           (Whereupon, there was a brief pause in
16           the record due to a photograph and
17           discussion outside the presence
18           the court reporter.)
19           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  Cool.  Thank you so
20 much.
21           MAYOR TRILLA:  Thank you very much.
22 We're going to have to go through this again
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1 shortly for our man Zoltan.
2           And for the rest of you who don't know,
3 Mike will be moving up to the number one chair.
4 And then we're going to be moving Len to the number
5 two chair.  So we have a little shuffle.  We're
6 shuffling the chairs on the deck.
7           All right.  Thank you.
8           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  Thank you so much.
9           MAYOR TRILLA:  Have a good meeting.

10 Thanks for everything you guys have done.
11           IDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  Bye John.
12           MAYOR TRILLA:  Thanks for coming, ladies.
13           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  Well, we can move on to
14 the regular the Plan Commission.
15           We have a public hearing, Case 25-01, to
16 consider the adoption of a new Village of
17 Willowbrook Comprehensive Plan, a guide to the
18 community's growth, improvement, and development
19 for future land use.
20           And with that the publication was in the
21 Chicago Sun-Times, it looks like, on March 18th of
22 2025 for public hearing notice.
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1           And, Mr. Krol, if you would like to
2 present or?
3           MR. KROL:  Thank you, Chairman Wagner.
4 I'm going to turn it over to Jackie Berg and Oscar
5 Martinez from Houseal Lavigne for their
6 presentation of the Village Comprehensive Plan.
7           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  Thank you.
8           Do we need to swear you in?
9           MR. KROL:  Yeah.

10                                 (Witnesses sworn.)
11                    JACKIE BERG,
12 previously duly sworn and testified as follows:
13           MS. BERG:  Good evening, everyone.  Can
14 you hear with the microphone okay?
15           MR. KROL:  Yes.
16           MS. BERG:  Awesome.
17           Well, we are very excited to be here this
18 evening to present the Willowbrook Comprehensive
19 Plan.  As you all know, this has been a work in
20 progress for quite some time now, but I believe
21 we're in a really great place with the final
22 document.  That's something that should truly
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1 reflect all of the feedback you have given us over
2 the course of its development.
3           So I have a brief overview of the
4 project, how we got to where we are today.  And
5 then I'm going to go into a detailed review of the
6 draft of the plan.  And then, of course, if you
7 have any comments, questions, as we go through
8 these, please feel free to jump in.
9           So why did the Village choose to do a

10 comprehensive plan.  First and foremost, to tell
11 the Willowbrook story and share the Village's
12 vision for its future.
13           Of course, it's going to help inform you
14 all as you consider development proposals moving
15 forward.  It will help create a foundation for the
16 regulatory framework.
17           So your Unified Development Ordinance,
18 although you did just update it only a few years
19 ago, the new comprehensive plan might be cause for
20 some additional updates to the UDO, even the
21 creation of a mixed-use zoning district so that
22 some of the vision for subareas can be realized
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1 moving forward.
2           We, of course, want this document to help
3 support the Capital Improvements Program,
4 budgeting, help you all when you apply future
5 studies, and then inform and educate the community.
6           We have had a six-step scope of work to
7 get us to where we are today.  We are in step six,
8 the draft and final comprehensive plan and in the
9 final stages in the adoption process.

10           So getting into the draft comprehensive
11 plan itself, the plan has seven chapters.  It
12 starts with an introduction and community vision.
13           So the introduction really sets the stage
14 for what the comprehensive plan is.  It recognizes
15 Willowbrook's regional setting, so here in DuPage
16 County and in its relationship to Chicago and then
17 gets into some of the demographics of the Village
18 today.
19           Chapter 2 includes the Vision and Goals.
20 As you see, we have a vision statement.  It's a
21 brief vision statement that really succinctly goes
22 over what Willowbrook wants to see for its future
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1 based on the feedback we received from you all.
2           And then we have goals surrounding land
3 use and development; transportation and mobility;
4 community facilities; and parks, open space, and
5 the natural environment.
6           So getting into the first chapter of Land
7 Use and Development.  So this chapter includes the
8 future land use plan, housing areas and neighbors,
9 economic development, and then our subarea plans.

10           So here on the screen you can see the
11 future of the land use categories.  So from
12 single-family detached, attached, multifamily;
13 those are your residential categories.  Then we get
14 into mixed-use, which is a combination of both
15 residential and commercial uses.  Then we have
16 commercial, industrial, public/semi-public, parks
17 and open space, energy, utilities, and
18 transportation.
19           So here on the screen is the existing
20 land use map and future land use map for you all
21 for comparison.  There are two major areas of
22 change.
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1           The first one is just this small area up
2 on 63rd Street here.  So this is an area where
3 there is some mixed-use development proposed in the
4 community.  So we wanted the future land use map to
5 reflect that.
6           We also have this southern portion of the
7 community where more change is being proposed in
8 these areas.  It will be reflected in our subareas.
9 So we wanted to make sure that they're highlighted

10 for you all as the more major areas of change
11 within the Village.
12           So getting into the subareas themselves.
13 Again, this is really where we are proposing the
14 most change in Willowbrook outside of these
15 subareas really foreseeing not a lot of changes in
16 terms of the character and the makeup of your
17 residential neighbors.
18           So the first thing the subarea sets up is
19 this design toolkit; so looking at how existing
20 development can be improved, how new development
21 should connect with existing development, or in the
22 case of existing residential neighbors should be
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1 buffered from those areas.  Improvements like
2 pedestrian crossings and roadway connections,
3 landscaping improvements, all the things that we've
4 heard from you all that are really important in
5 ensuring that new development in Willowbrook is
6 really a benefit to the community.  It reaches some
7 of the community's walkability goals and its social
8 gathering and community-fostering initiatives.
9           Our first subarea is the Town Center.  So

10 first we set up a vision for the Town Center;
11 really imagining this space as a destination in the
12 community; a home to lots of different types of
13 commercial uses; somewhere our residents can go for
14 shopping and dining options.  And then it can
15 really continue to be a place that is a destination
16 where residents walk, bike, and can really drive
17 comfortably all at once.
18           So the subarea improvements map that you
19 see here identifies some intersection improvements
20 that we think would really help to make this area
21 more walkable for residents in the future and then
22 also some redevelopment spark sites as we're
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1 calling them.
2           So we have three spark sites in total.
3 Spark Site A is shown in blue on the map, Spark
4 Site B in red, and then Spark Site C in yellow.
5 And we will go into more detail on those.
6           So we're calling Spark Sites A and B the
7 Town Center East Extension.  So really imagining a
8 better connection with the existing Town Center
9 property and bringing that over into this eastern

10 portion of it.  On the south side of Plainfield
11 Road, mixed-use development that is more oriented
12 and roads led to Plainfield Road.
13           We're imagining parking facilities sort
14 of along Plainfield Road.  And then your pedestrian
15 connectivity being more internal to the properties
16 that you feel as a pedestrian safer walking around.
17 Like you're able to better navigate the various
18 mixed-use buildings by foot in a more comfortable
19 and pleasing environment.
20           Based on our discussions with you all
21 during one of the visioning stages of the process,
22 we've included a lot of third places or social
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1 gathering spaces there in the middle of the Town
2 Center East Extensions.  This is an area where
3 residents and business owners can come together and
4 really spend time that isn't involved with shopping
5 or dining, just spend some time together.
6           And then across the street on the north
7 side of Plainfield Road we're proposing townhomes.
8 This is an area where there are single-family homes
9 today, which has -- they have separate curb cuts

10 for each of the homes.  That can cause a lot of
11 traffic issues, safety concerns.  So the vision
12 here is to consolidate those curb cuts into one and
13 then have a series of townhomes here to help
14 transition between the Town Center East Extension
15 and that existing neighborhood to the north.
16           Any questions on this one?
17               (No response.)
18           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  No.
19           MS. BERG:  All right.
20           Moving right along then to the
21 interchange subareas.  So this is the area south of
22 the current Town Center.  And this area is really
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1 envisioned to become more of a key gateway into
2 Willowbrook, something that really screams out
3 Willowbrook's identity as people enter into the
4 community.
5           And I'm doing that in a couple of ways by
6 introducing some additional spark sites.  There we
7 go.  So we have, again, three spark sites.  We have
8 Spark Site A in blue, Spark Site B in red, and then
9 Spark Site C in yellow.

10           So we are calling Spark Site A the Town
11 Center South Extension.  So, again, looking to
12 further add on to the Town Center with some
13 additional mixed-use development.  Really looking
14 to ensure there's plenty of service parking but
15 that's it's screened on the right-of-ways so you
16 have more of a pedestrian-oriented type feel to the
17 development to the south.
18           In this model and this version, the car
19 dealership will remain as it is today.  But
20 certainly if they had any interest in moving to
21 another location in the Village, primarily
22 somewhere closer to the interchange at the south,
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1 we have an additional version of this Town Center
2 South Extension to show what might happen in that
3 area if the car dealership were to choose to move.
4           Certainly, I want to emphasize that this
5 document isn't encouraging them to move.  It isn't
6 saying that the Village wants them to move.  But
7 just if they do and if they choose to, making sure
8 the Village has a plan in place if that were to
9 happen.

10           So you can see in this version if the car
11 dealership had relocated to closer to the
12 interchange.  And this just allows for some
13 additional commercial development, mixed-use
14 development, and office development in that area.
15           So a lot of the tenants of the original
16 Town Center South Extension carried forward.  So
17 having commercial fronting Kingery makes use more
18 to the rear improving connections between your
19 existing roadways so that there are -- there's less
20 traffic more supportive across conditions and
21 processes.
22           Any questions on the subareas before we
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1 move on?
2               (No response.)
3           MS. BERG:  Moving along to Transportation
4 and Mobility.  So this section is kind of split in
5 two on different parts.
6           First, we focus on roadways and roadway
7 improvements, so focussing on intersection
8 improvements, pedestrian crossing improvements,
9 streetscape improvements, landscaping improvements,

10 and roadway connections.
11           A big emphasis of this part of this
12 chapter is, you know, recognizing that the Village
13 doesn't have jurisdiction over the majority of the
14 roadways that cross through the Village.  So it
15 really focuses on how Willowbrook can partner with
16 the State, with the County to make some of these
17 improvements moving forward.
18           And the second part of this chapter looks
19 at multi-modal transportation; so sidewalks,
20 multi-use paths, bikeways, public transit, really
21 focusing on how the existing system can be
22 improved.
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1           We're heard a lot in the community
2 outreach process that people want to see more
3 connectivity.  They want to be able to get more
4 places within the Village on foot or by bike in a
5 safe manner.  These are some of the recommendations
6 that would help promote that.
7           The next chapter is Community Facilities
8 and Public Infrastructure.  The recommendations
9 here, again, are focused on maintaining and

10 promoting intergovernmental cooperation, making
11 sure the Village is continually assessing its
12 facilities and services.  So as the population of
13 the Village continues to grow, you're still
14 providing the same high levels, all the services
15 that you are today.
16           There are also recommendations about
17 integrating green infrastructure and low impact
18 development as new development, new minor
19 subdivisions, occur.  This can really help us with
20 some of the flooding issues that residents are
21 concerned about and have experienced in the Village
22 in the past.
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1           And we also will have some
2 recommendations for community service centers,
3 especially this wonderful new building that the
4 Village has, and how it can be better utilized as a
5 community asset moving forward.
6           Next we have Parks and Open Space.  And
7 you all have a fantastic parks and recreation
8 master plan.  So really the recommendations here
9 are to implement that plan moving forward trying to

10 integrate as many of those recommendations from the
11 parks and recreation master plan into this
12 comprehensive plan so that the two documents are
13 really working well together.
14           And last but not least, we have the
15 Implementation chapter.  So this looks at next
16 steps.  It identifies potential partners and
17 funding sources and then will include an action
18 matrix which will identify key items that the
19 Village should do, recommendations that it can act
20 upon.  Then those will all be based off of the
21 recommendations that are included throughout the
22 plan.
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1           Any questions on any section of the plan
2 before we move into the next steps?
3               (No response.)
4           MS. BERG:  All right.
5           So the adoption meeting is scheduled for
6 April 14th.  That is, of course, dependent on your
7 recommendation this evening.  Then from there the
8 Village -- or I'm sorry, I should say Village Board
9 Adoption Meeting.  Then we will move into the hard

10 work of actually implementing the plan itself.
11           So certainly this is not the end of this
12 process.  It is just the beginning as the Village
13 Board considers adoption.
14           So with that, thank you all so much.  And
15 I'm here to answer any questions if there are any.
16           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  Thank you so much.
17           Does the Plan Commission have any
18 comments, questions they would like to address at
19 this point?
20           COMMISSIONER BAKSAY:  Yes.
21           I want to thank Houseal Lavigne for
22 putting a very nice draft together.  Some of my
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1 comments are going to be stylistic and not so much
2 content.  Okay.
3           There are dozens and dozens and dozens of
4 hyphenations at the end of a line.  That's actually
5 very distracting.  I know this isn't going to be
6 coffee table material and people aren't going to
7 like read this over and over again --
8           MS. BERG:  Sure.
9           COMMISSIONER BAKSAY:  -- but one request

10 or suggestion would be to look at the formatting
11 and eliminate all or as many as practical.
12           MS. BERG:  Yes, we can certainly do that.
13           COMMISSIONER BAKSAY:  And a lot of the
14 hyphenations you don't know what the full word is
15 going to be because it's just a -- you know, a very
16 small portion.
17           MS. BERG:  It's in a spot.
18           COMMISSIONER BAKSAY:  So I would say
19 scrub the document including some of the small font
20 paragraphs, their like descriptors.
21           And another comment or recommendation is
22 please be consistent from cover to cover.
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1           What I'm referring to specifically here:
2 There are numerous places where we refer to Kingery
3 Highway.  There are some places where we call it
4 Kingery.
5           MS. BERG:  All right.
6           COMMISSIONER BAKSAY:  I would recommend
7 that we be consistent.
8           The same thing with sometimes we say 68th
9 Street and then sometimes we just said 73rd and

10 74th.  Pick one and --
11           MS. BERG:  Sure.
12           COMMISSIONER BAKSAY:  -- try to maintain
13 it throughout the document.
14           And then -- Let me find it.  I had it
15 marked up.
16           -- on page 33 under the mixed-use
17 paragraph --
18           MS. BERG:  Yes.
19           COMMISSIONER BAKSAY:  -- the word
20 complement is there.  I think in the grammatical
21 usage of the word it should be c-o-m-p-l-e-m-e-n-t,
22 not i, right, because we are not complimenting
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1 someone's new car or something like that.
2           MS. BERG:  Certainly.
3           COMMISSIONER BAKSAY:  But it complements
4 this, right.
5           MS. BERG:  Yes.
6           COMMISSIONER BAKSAY:  This one is really
7 minor.  But on page 36 in the green, Street
8 Connectivity, the second to the last line there's
9 a -- you know, kind of an elongated hyphen after

10 travel times.  There's no space after times and --
11           MS. BERG:  Okay.
12           COMMISSIONER BAKSAY:  -- a comma might be
13 more appropriate there because the next word is
14 including.
15           Like I'm not going to be super picky
16 about that one, but I just wanted to point that
17 out.
18           And, again, let me end my commentary with
19 very nice job.  It's been a pleasure working with
20 you.  And this is a great, great draft product.
21 And my efforts are to just make it like squeaky
22 clean and awesome.
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1           MS. BERG:  We really appreciate that,
2 obviously, very close read that you gave the
3 document.  We certainly want to make sure it's just
4 as squeaky clean as you do with those corrections.
5           COMMISSIONER BAKSAY:  Thank you.
6           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  Any other comments or
7 questions?
8               (No response.)
9           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  I would like to thank

10 you for all the hard work; the staff, the board,
11 the Plan Commission, and all our meetings over the
12 last, what has it been, over two years.
13           MS. BERG:  Almost two years.
14           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  I distinctly remember
15 this first picture in our outline for tonight of
16 what did you want to think about, what did you want
17 to hope that the Village would do or include.  And
18 I think that was the basis for really the whole
19 document.
20           And I think it really hit many areas of
21 the Village that I think we were in question about
22 during the process a little bit.
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1           But with the maps and the drawings, I
2 mean, it's just crystal clear to me at this point
3 our future outlook.  And I would just hope that we
4 would continue to push maybe a little harder than
5 sometimes we do.  I tend to be that way.  I just
6 like to see the development come about.
7           But thank you very much for your time.
8 It's a very wonderful document, and I think it will
9 help improve the Village.

10           MS. BERG:  Thank you.  It's been a
11 pleasure working with you all, truly.
12           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  Staff, Mr. Krol, do we
13 have anything else that we need to add to this?
14           MR. KROL:  No.  I think they did a great
15 job highlighting the future of Willowbrook.  And
16 from there, you know, we can answer questions.  But
17 this is certainly a living breathing document which
18 can be amended over time for the right developer,
19 right development.
20           We will work with Houseal Lavigne on
21 mixed-use definitions, permitted uses, special uses
22 in the near future so that it will be codified for
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1 anyone looking to develop some type of mixed-use
2 project in the future.
3           And I'm always available for questions
4 about, you know, the process, implementation, and,
5 you know, next steps moving forward.  And certainly
6 you'll all be included at future public hearings
7 when these developments come forward.
8           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  Great.  Thank you.
9           With that, is there any comment from the

10 public?
11               (No response.)
12           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  I don't see any this
13 evening.
14           Any other comments that anyone would like
15 to make?
16           COMMISSIONER BAKSAY:  (Indicating.)
17           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  Yes, sir.
18           COMMISSIONER BAKSAY:  Sorry, Chairman
19 Wagner, a couple more just little minor details.
20           On page 42, green infrastructure.  And
21 there's a parenthetical reference with capital GI.
22 The infrastructure word isn't capitalized, right,
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1 so I would recommend making that a capital I.
2           And there was one other one that I saw.
3 Let me see if I can find it.  If I can't find it, I
4 will send it and connect with you.
5           MS. BERG:  You can e-mail to Mike, and
6 then we can get those incorporated before the
7 adoption hearing.
8           MR. BAKSAY:  Of course.
9           That's all, John.   Yes.

10           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  Thank you.
11           With that I would like to make a motion
12 based on the submitted petition and testimony
13 presented.  I would move that the Plan Commission
14 recommend to the Village Board approval of the
15 proposed Village of Willowbrook Comprehensive Plan
16 presented on pages 1 through 59 and to replace in
17 its entirety the current Village of Willowbrook
18 Comprehensive Plan that was dated October 25th,
19 1993.
20           VICE-CHAIRMAN WALEC:  I'll make that
21 motion.
22           COMMISSIONER LOUISE:  I'll second.
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1           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  And roll call, please.
2           SECRETARY GUERIN:  Commissioner Baksay?
3           COMMISSIONER BAKSAY:  Yes.
4           SECRETARY GUERIN:  Commissioner
5 Kanaverskis?
6           COMMISSIONER KANAVERSKIS:  Yes.
7           SECRETARY GUERIN:  Commissioner Kaucky?
8           COMMISSIONER KAUCKY:  Yes.
9           SECRETARY GUERIN:  Commissioner Louise?

10           COMMISSIONER LOUISE:  Yes.
11           SECRETARY GUERIN:  Vice-Chairman Walec?
12           VICE-CHAIRMAN WALEC:  Yes.
13           SECRETARY GUERIN:  Chairman Wagner?
14           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  Yes.
15           And with that I would like close the
16 public hearing.  Thank you.
17           Our next item on the agenda is discussion
18 and recommendations.  I think we've done that.  Are
19 there any other additional comments or questions?
20               (No response.)
21           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  Hearing none.
22           Visitor's business?
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1               (No response.)
2           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  And none.
3           Communications, do we have anything hot
4 going on?
5           MR. KROL:  I have nothing at this time.
6 There are a few projects in the hopper but nothing
7 ready to present at this time.
8           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  Okay.  Well, before the
9 adjournment, I would like to say thank you to you

10 all.  I've enjoyed all of it.
11           I've seen a bunch of things over the
12 years change in the Village as hopefully you have
13 or will.  And, again, just thank you very much for
14 your help and contribution to the Village.
15           COMMISSIONER LOUISE:  Thank you.
16           COMMISSIONER KAUCKY:  Thank you.
17           VICE-CHAIRMAN WALEC:  Thank you for
18 26 years.
19           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  Yeah, something like
20 that.
21           COMMISSIONER BAKSAY:  What an experience.
22           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  And with that, I guess
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1 we can have an adjournment.  And do we need to take
2 a vote or a roll call on that?
3           MR. KROL:  Yes, a motion for adjournment.
4           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  A motion for
5 adjournment?
6           VICE-CHAIRMAN WALEC:  I'll make the
7 motion.
8           COMMISSIONER KAUCKY:  I second.
9           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  Thank you.

10           Roll call, please.
11           SECRETARY GUERIN:  Commissioner Baksay?
12           COMMISSIONER BAKSAY:  Yes.
13           SECRETARY GUERIN:  Commissioner
14 Kanaverskis?
15           COMMISSIONER KANAVERSKIS:  Yes.
16           SECRETARY GUERIN:  Commissioner Kaucky?
17           COMMISSIONER KAUCKY:  Yes.
18           SECRETARY GUERIN:  Commissioner Louise?
19           COMMISSIONER LOUISE:  Yes.
20           SECRETARY GUERIN:  Vice-Chairman Walec?
21           VICE-CHAIRMAN WALEC:  Yes.
22           SECRETARY GUERIN:  And Chairman Wagner?

32

1           CHAIRMAN WAGNER:  Thank you very much.
2                    * * * * * *
3
4
5
6
7
8
9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
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1 STATE OF ILLINOIS  )
                   )  SS:

2 COUNTY OF KANE     )
3       DONNA L. WATWOOD, being a Certified Shorthand
4 Reporter, on oath says that she is a court reporter
5 doing business in the county of Kane and State of
6 Illinois, that she reported in shorthand the
7 proceedings given at the taking of said cause and
8 that the foregoing is a true and correct transcript
9 of her shorthand notes so taken as aforesaid; and

10 contains all of the proceedings given at said
11 cause.
12
13                          __________________________

                         DONNA L. WATWOOD, C.S.R.
14                          License No. 084-003686

                         Kane County, Illinois
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
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Village of Willowbrook 
Staff Report to the Plan Commission 

 
Public Hearing Date:  July 2, 2025 
 
Prepared By:   Michael Krol, Director of Community Development 
 
Case Title: Zoning Hearing Case No. PC 25-03: A petition requesting a zoning 

variance to Section 9-3-01(A) of the Village Unified Development 
Ordinance for the property address 62 79th Street, Willowbrook, Illinois, 
to reduce the rear yard setback from thirty feet (30’) to twenty-eight feet 
(28’). 

 
Petitioner: Jakub Bartyczak, 62 79th Street, Willowbrook, IL 60527 
 
Action Requested: Consideration and Recommendation of the proposed zoning variation to 

the Unified Development Ordinance. 
 
Location:  62 79th Street, northwest corner of 79th and Eleanor Pl. 
 
PINs:  09-26-307-040 
 
Existing Zoning:  R-2 Moderate Density Single-Family Detached District 
 
Proposed Zoning:  R-2 Moderate Density Single-Family Detached District 
 
Property Size:  0.62 acres 
 
Surrounding Land Use:  Use       Zoning 
 North    Single Family Residential    R-2 

South   Multi-Family Residential Condominiums   Unincorporated 
East    Single Family Residential    R-2 
West       Single Family Residential    R-2  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Necessary Action by    
Plan Commission: Make either a positive or negative recommendation to the Mayor and 

Village Board for the proposed zoning variance requests in the R-2 District 
of the Unified Development Ordinance to reduce the maximum rear yard 
setback from 30 feet to 28 feet. 

 
 A sample motion can be found on page 5. 
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History & Background 
Site Description 
The subject property was originally developed under DuPage County jurisdiction prior to its annexation 
into the Village of Willowbrook, and was subject to County zoning standards at that time. In 1971, the lot 
became part of the Tri-State Village Resubdivision, which combined two smaller parcels into a single, larger 
residential lot. 
 
The current petitioner is proposing a major renovation and expansion of the existing home, including an 
addition that will connect the primary dwelling to the detached garage. While the existing garage was 
constructed in accordance with County codes and complies with the Village’s accessory structure setback 
standards, the proposed connection would reclassify it as part of the principal structure under the Village’s 
Unified Development Ordinance (UDO). 
 
As part of the principal structure, the garage must comply with the more restrictive principal building rear 
yard setback requirement of 30 feet. In its current location, the garage does not meet this requirement, 
resulting in a setback nonconformity. 
 
The submitted site plan, architectural drawings, and narrative confirm that no changes are proposed to the 
garage footprint. The requested zoning variation seeks to allow the garage to remain in its existing location 
without requiring demolition or relocation. 
 

Exhibit 1: Site and Aerial View of the Subject Property 

   
 
 
 
 



Staff Report to the Plan Commission  July 2, 2025                
Zoning Variance  Michael Krol, Director of Community Development 
 

3 
 

Variance Proposal 
The applicant and property owner have submitted a building permit application for a major addition to 
the existing residence. The proposed scope of work includes a complete interior renovation, the 
addition of a second floor to the principal dwelling, and the construction of a new room connecting the 
existing house to the detached garage. This new connection would reclassify the garage as an attached 
structure, thereby subjecting it to the principal building setback requirements of the Village’s R-2 zoning 
district, which mandates a minimum rear yard setback of 30 feet. 

Upon review of the submitted plans, it was determined that the garage—originally constructed as a 
detached accessory structure—would now become part of the principal building and must comply with 
principal structure setbacks as outlined in the Unified Development Ordinance (UDO). 

In addition, the subject property is uniquely situated with frontage on three streets, creating a complex 
lot orientation. According to the UDO’s definition of Lot Orientation and Yard Designations: 

• Front Yard: 79th Street (shortest street frontage) 
• Rear Yard: Virginia Court 
• Exterior Side Yard: Eleanor Avenue 

Under this orientation, the garage falls within the rear yard, and its new attachment to the principal 
structure triggers the need to meet the 30-foot rear yard setback. 

The applicant is requesting a variance to reduce the required rear yard setback from 30 feet to 28 feet in 
order to accommodate the existing garage footprint and proposed connection without requiring 
demolition or structural alteration. 

Exhibit 2: Bulk and Dimensional Standards: Section 9-3-01 

Zoning Standard R-2 Requirement Proposed (62 79th Street) Variation 
Required? 

Minimum Lot Area 11,000 sq. ft. ±28,415 sq. ft. No 
Minimum Lot Width 70 feet ±100 feet No 
Front Yard Setback 40 feet No change proposed No 
Exterior Side Yard 
Setback 40 feet No change proposed No 

Rear Yard Setback 40 feet (principal 
structure) 

Existing garage = <40 ft. 
(attached) Yes 

Building Height (max) 35 feet Within limit No 
 
Staff Analysis 
Appropriateness of Use 
 
Included in your packet is the plat of survey and the  proposed site plan, which illustrates the existing 
conditions and the planned connection of the garage to the principal structure. During the preliminary 
review of the submitted permit plans, several relevant zoning definitions were noted; however, a 
grading plan was not provided at this stage. 
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Should the requested variance be approved, all construction documents will be subject to final review 
and approval by the Village’s building and engineering plan reviewers to ensure full compliance with 
applicable codes prior to issuance of a building permit. Additionally, Christopher B. Burke Engineering, 
Ltd. will be required to review and approve the site grading plan. Based on current conditions and 
preliminary scope, the project does not trigger additional detention requirements under the DuPage 
County Stormwater Management Ordinance, as the proposed work does not exceed the 2,500-square-
foot threshold for Post Construction Best Management Practices (PCBMP). Therefore, no onsite 
stormwater detention will be required.  
 
Standards for Review for a Variation (9-9-04) 
The variation process is designed to provide a narrowly circumscribed means by which relief may be 
granted from unforeseen applications of this UDO that create practical difficulties or particular 
hardships. 
 
The Plan Commission shall not recommend, and the Village Board shall not grant variations from the 
regulations of this UDO unless an affirmative finding of facts shall be made as to all of the review criteria 
established below, which findings of fact shall be based upon evidence provided by the applicant and 
the information provided in this report. 
 

(1) The property in question cannot yield a reasonable return if permitted to be used only under 
the conditions allowed by the regulations of the district in which it is located.  

(2) The proposed variation will not merely serve as a convenience to the applicant but will alleviate 
some demonstrable and unusual hardship which will result if the strict letter of the regulations 
were carried out and which is not generally applicable to property within the same district.  

(3) The alleged hardship has not been created by any person presently having a proprietary interest 
in the premises.  

(4) The proposed variation will not be materially detrimental to the public welfare or injurious to 
other property or improvements in the neighborhood.  

(5) The proposed variation will not impair an adequate supply of light and air to adjacent property, 
substantially increase congestion in the public streets, increase the danger of fire, or endanger 
the public safety.  

(6) The proposed variation will not alter the essential character of the locality.  
(7) The proposed variation is in harmony with the spirit and intent of this UDO. 

 
Staff Recommendation 
The Community Development Department staff has no objection to the requested variance to reduce 
the required rear yard setback from 30 feet to 28 feet. The request is supported by the unique physical 
characteristics of the property, the minor nature of the variation, and the fact that the proposal 
maintains the overall intent of the Village’s zoning regulations without negatively impacting the 
surrounding neighborhood. 
 
Final approval of the variance should be conditioned upon all construction permits being approved and 
issued prior to work beginning and submission and approval of a complete grading plan and compliance 
with all applicable building and engineering code requirements. The design shall generally conform with 
the site plan by 4U Design and Associates, Inc. 
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Sample Motion: 
Based on the submitted petition and the testimony presented, I move that the Plan Commission 
recommend to the Village Board approval of a zoning variation to Section 9-3-01(A) of the Village of 
Willowbrook Unified Development Ordinance for the property located at 62 79th Street, 
Willowbrook, Illinois to reduce the required rear yard setback from thirty feet (30') to twenty-eight 
feet (28') to accommodate the proposed connection of the existing garage to the principal structure 
with the following conditions: 

1. All required construction permits shall be approved and issued prior to the commencement of 
any work; 

2. A complete grading plan shall be submitted and approved by the Village’s engineering 
consultant; and 

3. All construction shall comply with applicable building and engineering codes. 
4. The proposed design shall substantially conform to the site plan prepared by 4U Design, as 

submitted with the application. 
 
 
 
Documents Attached:  Attachment 1: Notice of Public Hearing 
    Attachment 2: Notice of Public Hearing Sign Posted 
    Attachment 3: Application (2 pages) 
    Attachment 4: Standards for Zoning Variance (2 pages) 

Attachment 5:  Legal Description 
    Attachment 6: Plat of Survey 
    Attachment 7:  Site Plan by 4U Design and Associates, Inc. 
 

     
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 

[REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK] 
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Attachment 1 

Notice of Public Hearing 
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Attachment 2 

Notice of Public Hearing Sign Posted 
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Attachment 3 

Application (2 pages) 
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Attachment 4 

Variation Standards by Owner (2 pages) 
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Attachment 5 

Legal Description 
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Attachment 6 
Plat of Survey 

 
Attachment 7 

Site Plan by 4U Design and Associates, Inc. 
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